Glencoe Neighborhood Homeowners’ Association (GNHA)

Minutes of Trustees meeting
January 22, 2007
A meeting of the Glencoe Neighborhood Homeowners’ Association (GNHA) was called to order on Monday, January 22, 2007, by President Joe Verderber at 6:10 p.m. at the Gates’ home.  In attendance were George Gates, Ray Jirousek, Doug Mory and Michael O’Connor and Joe Verderber.  A quorum was therefore present.

Presentation by Jason Andrew, Landscape Architect

· Jason Andrew addressed the Trustees, describing the process and mechanics by which he would make his study of the GNHA property and document his recommendations for tree restoration.  In response to his questions, the trustees clarified that there is as yet no specific budget or even targeted spending plans for tree restoration.  However, we remain very interested in getting his suggestions.  We reconfirmed with him that our intent is to have him make a presentation to the GNHA annual meeting in June.  We hoped that his recommendations would be ready to discuss with us at the next trustees meeting in late April.  To move toward that target, Jason asked for a preliminary meeting with interested trustees in late February.  That meeting was then scheduled for 10:00 a.m. Saturday, February 24th at Michael O’Connor’s home.
Reports and Discussion

· Treasurer: Ray Jirousek reported that one of our two CDs had matured on Jan 17th.  After consultation with Joe Verderber and a look at a draft budget, the CD amount was increased to $100,000 and was renewed for one year at 5.20%.  Our other CD comes due on March 20, 2007 and is now about $68,965.  We have approximately $36,664 in a money market fund and about $4,450 in our checking account.  Response to the Treasurer’s campaign to have all homeowners pay their dues no more frequently than quarterly beginning January 2007 has been good, although there are still some non-compliers.   The Code of Regulations calls for dues to be paid semi-annually or annually.  Monthly payments and uneven payment dates have caused a lot of time-consuming trips to the bank.  The Board supports the move to quarterly payments.  Therefore, all homeowners are urged to make their dues payments at least quarterly rather than monthly.

· Snow removal:  George Gates reports that Turfscape has been oprompt with clearing and salting Glencoe.  Turfscape e-mails George and also Doug Mory documenting each instance of plowing and/or salting.  Ray Jirousek will use those records to verify bills at the end of the season.

· Re-staining:  Doug Mory reported that J&D Painters gave us a discount of $2,000 from previously quoted prices for the 2006 painting work.  There have been no complaints and several favorable comments about J&D’s work.

· Wetland:  Joe Verderber reported that Joe Hutchinson had informed him that there would be no further pursuit of modifications to the wetland behind 3514 W. Glencoe (the office).   The trustees accepted this status and had no argument.
· Proposal for winter pruning:  Joe Verderber distributed a copy of an e-mail from Martin Poder of Turfscape wherein he offered to have a crew do a sample winter pruning job on any trustee’s lot in order to demonstrate what that would entail.  The quoted price of winter pruning for the development is $5,600 plus tax.  The trustees agreed to decline Turfscape’s offer of the trial in that we have no intention of contracting for the winter pruning.

2007 activity regarding mulch:

The subject of mulching (or not) for 2007 was reviewed, including the recommendations of the expert, Ken Cochran.  The trustees unanimously re-confirmed their decision that, in keeping with the expert’s recommendation, no new mulch will be added in 2007, but rather the existing mulch be well hand-cultivated and fertilizer added to the mulched beds.  A draft letter to be sent to all GNHA homeowners by e-mail was unanimously approved and will be sent contemporaneously with the publication of these minutes.  A copy of the letter is also attached to these minutes.

Reserve for re-paving:


Per the directive of the last trustees meeting, Joe Verderber has documented the existing data and created a reserve calculation for the re-paving of our streets.  It will be shown in the 2006 “Actual” and in the 2007 Budget.  It again creates a shortage in our total reserves, but one that should be overcome in the natural course of things within the next year or two without any requirement for a dues increase.

The trustees agreed that we should explore whether the repair and/or repaving of driveways should be a responsibility of the individual homeowners or of the Association.  The trustees agreed that the first step should be to discuss this with the Developer.  Joe Verderber agreed to make that contact.
Budget for 2007


A draft budget for 2007 was distributed by Joe Verderber.  All income, expense and reserve entries were briefly discussed.  A change was suggested by Ray Jirousek and will be incorporated into the final budget.

Annual Audit:


Once again the GNHA will ask four of its homeowners (two couples) to serve as volunteer auditors for the Associations’ annual financial report and cash accounts.  Last year was the first time this was done.  This year, the DiCarlos, who participated in last year’s audit, will be asked to be the “lead” auditors and another volunteer couple will be asked to join them, and then take over as “lead” auditors next year.  By doing a rotation of volunteers like this, each volunteer would serve only for two consecutive years.  The audit will be scheduled once final financial data for all our 2006 accounts has been received form our banks.  We estimate this to be mid-February.

Next GNHA trustees meeting:  
Tuesday, April 24, 2007 at  6:00 p.m. at the home of George Gates.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Joe Verderber (acting for the Secretary)

(attachment “Mulch 2007.doc)

Fellow Glencoe homeowners: 


From time to time, some of you have had comments or questions about the mulch applied to our properties.  The Trustees decided last year to try and get some expert advice on that topic.  

On August 23, 2006, we were fortunate to be able to get Ken D. Cochran, curator of the Secrest Arboretum at the Ohio Agricultural Research and Development Center in Wooster to come to the Glencoe neighborhood for an inspection tour.  Ken walked both East and West Glencoe Roads, visually and manually inspecting mulch beds.  His findings were as follows:

1) He said we have too much mulch.  

2) Mulch has been applied immediately around the trunks of trees and shrubs, and that is bad for the plantings.  Mulch should not touch the trunks of trees.

3) At least some of the mulch applied in the past was of poor quality, containing fairly large chunks of wood.  The best mulch would be all bark, but mulch should be screened to eliminate large chunks of wood, which take many years to decay.

His recommendations were:

1) Don’t apply new mulch in 2007.  Instead have the old mulch cultivated and/or turned.  This will break up clumps, promote natural decay of the mulch, and also give a favorable cosmetic effect.

2) When cultivating the mulch, apply a 12-12-12 fertilizer to the mulch beds.  The decomposition of the mulch competes for the same nitrogen which the plantings require.  Adding the fertilizer will both aid natural decomposition and help keep the plants green.

3) When mulch is stirred, rather than replaced, pay more attention to weed control of beds. 

4) When resuming mulching in subsequent years, try and alternate between hardwood bark mulch and softwood (pine) bark mulch.  This will give a better pH balance to the soil.

Accordingly, your Glencoe Neighborhood Homeowners’ Association (GNHA) trustees have decided on the following courses of action for the 2007 season:

1) Turfscape will apply no new mulch for us in 2007.

2) Instead, Turfscape will carefully hand-cultivate all mulch beds to stir up and redistribute the mulch and will add a 12-12-12 fertilizer to the beds as part of the process.
3) As part of the cultivation process, mulch will be raked away from tree trunks and the stems 
of major plantings.
4) Turfscape will monitor the beds for weeds and will spot treat and/ or manually remove them as needed during the season.  They will consider this part of their normal maintenance contract.

Further, Turfscape has said that when mulching resumes, they would be able to alternate between hardwood and pine bark mulches.  We’ll deal with that, as well as pre-inspection of mulch quality, in the coming years.
Respectfully submitted on January 22, 2007

Joe Verderber, President, for the GNHA Trustees
For reference, the mulch cultivation and fertilizing for 2007 will cost $3,950.

The “fronts only” mulching we did in 2006 cost $8,053.

A “full mulch” under the current 3-year contract with Turfscape will cost about $12,050. 

We expect to do a “full mulch” in 2008.
